Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics April 2014, Volume 16, Number 4: 245-251.

ETHICS CASE Drug Samples: Why Not? Commentary by Ly Le Tran, MD, JD

Dr. Williams, the medical director of a large clinic, announces to her staff, "As of next month, we will no longer be offering free drug samples to patients here." Over the immediate dissent of the doctors, she continues, "I am concerned that, with our limited supply, we are often starting patients on drug regimens that we know we cannot continue to provide for free and that they will not be able to afford once their samples run out."

"This is the only way some of our patients can get their medication!" protests one physician.

Dr. Williams explains that the office has stopped accepting gifts such as dinners from pharmaceutical companies and says she thinks that this is really just in keeping with those policies.

Dr. Silverstein points out that, under the new Physician Payments Sunshine Act, drug samples are exempt from mandatory reporting, unlike material goods, stock options, grants, consulting fees, travel, and other perks. He insists that this is clear evidence that drug samples are unlike these other things the clinic has stopped accepting and that Dr. Williams ought to reconsider her position. In turn, she asks him, are drug samples really helping their patients if they can't receive the full regimen without financial hardship?

Commentary

This case narrative illustrates a common scenario: a doctor tries to find ways to reduce financial burdens to a patient, and one way to do that is to provide drug samples. The case then asks whether drug samples are really helping patients if they can't receive the full regimen without financial hardship. I think the answer is yes, and I provide my reasons for thinking so in this commentary.

The rising cost of health care in the US has resulted, in part, from the price of drugs [1]. To market their new products effectively, pharmaceutical companies spend enormous amounts on promotion efforts aimed at physicians, such as gifts, free samples, educational seminars, entertainment, and consulting arrangements. Free drug samples constitute a large portion of pharmaceutical companies' marketing budgets—between 1996 and 2000, slightly more than half of all dollars spent by the pharmaceutical industry went toward promotion [2]. An estimate of the retail value of samples provided to doctors in 2004 puts the value at approximately \$16 billion

[2]. Critics of this expenditure [3] have concluded that drug samples raise the cost of health care, as companies recoup marketing costs through higher prices and increased sales volume.

Regulatory Context

In 2003 the Office of the Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services (OIG) published the Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers [4], urging pharmaceutical companies to review their existing policies for complying with guidelines aimed at reducing fraud and abuse in federal health care programs. As outlined by the OIG, many instances of giving gifts or free samples, putting on educational seminars, or forming entertainment and consulting arrangements risk criminal liability under the federal anti-kickback statute [5] whenever the intent of the activity is to increase business. If an activity provides a benefit to the physician with the intent to "induce or reward referrals" of federal health care business to the sponsoring company, that activity violates the antikickback statute, even if it has a legitimate purpose.

In addition to the federal anti-kickback statute and the voluntary guidelines, many states have their own anti-kickback statutes and Medicaid fraud statutes that include anti-kickback provisions [6-8]. The federal Physician Payments Sunshine Act requires that drug and device companies report any compensation or payment to individual physicians that has a value of \$100 or more [9], and some states also require pharmaceutical companies to report the amount they spend on specified marketing activities each year [6-8]. Clearly the laws prohibit marketing activities that induce "kickback" responses on the part of physicians. But these marketing activities do not include drug sampling.

For over a decade some medical centers, hospitals, clinics, and group practices have banned the receipt of drug samples [10]. Many have banned interactions with pharmaceutical representatives (commonly known as "drug reps") or severely restricted their visits [11]. For fear of the appearance of "kickbacks," many medical group practices also restricted their acceptance of promotional materials [12, 13].

In compliance with the FDA rules and state statutes, the pharmaceutical industry as a whole has changed its marketing practices; many companies have stopped such promotional activities as gifts, meals, and various types of entertainment and have limited their drug sample programs [14]. With these restrictions and limited interactions with pharmaceutical reps, followed by a controlled free drug sampling program nationwide [15, 16], the cost of health care is still rising as the costs of medical services and drugs continues to increase [17]. A study conducted at Madras Medical Group, a rural family practice clinic in Madras, Oregon, where the authors examined the effects of restricting pharmaceutical industry detailing and sampling, found that curbing or removing drug sampling programs did not reduce drug cost [18]. Arguments for and against drug samples can be summed up as follows:

Drug samples are harmful	Drug samples are helpful
Can pose a risk to patients due to lack of	Can replace expensive prescriptions for
pharmacist's input/assistance	acute problems
Can encourage or enable misuse due to	Lowers medication cost for patients
unregulated handling and use or resale	
Inappropriate disposal of unused/expired	Allows patients to try out new
samples	medications: to establish efficacy and
	tolerance before expensive purchase
Can influence prescribing behavior	Can increase adherence by starting
	therapy right away
Supply can be unreliable or inconsistent	Physicians can counsel patients about
	sample use rather than leaving education
	to pharmacists dispensing prescriptions

 Table 1. Arguments for and against free drug samples from pharmaceutical companies

Arguments in Favor

Free samples may allow trials before purchase [19], provide an immediate start to treatment rather than the delay of filling a prescription, and give doctors an opportunity to gain experience with new drugs. Alikhan et al. [20] concluded that, in dermatology in particular, where new drugs appear with greater frequency than in other specialties, the benefits of drug sampling outweigh the risks because they help dermatologists avoid wasteful spending with short-term trials (evaluating preference, efficacy, and tolerability). Advantages of using drug samples was also reported in geriatric care: after an extensive evaluation of 13,847 Medicare beneficiaries, Tjia et al. concluded that "policies restricting or prohibiting drug sample distribution may adversely impact access to medications among patients in high-risk groups" [21]. The authors also maintained that use of prescription drug samples is especially common among people "with cost-related medication non-adherence and poor health status" [21].

Arguments Against

The sampled drugs provided free are branded products that cost more than generics; once the sample is exhausted, doctors tend to prescribe the branded product previously introduced as a free sample [22, 23], and, in some cases, this leads to interruptions in therapy for those who cannot afford full courses of the brand-name drug [24, 25]. Opponents contend, further, that drug samples influence physicians' and residents' prescribing habits [22, 23], more specifically that physicians with access to free samples are more likely to prescribe the brand-name medication than equivalent generic medications [26]. The Madras Medical Group study showed reductions in branded drug use in certain categories [18]. Another study, conducted at Lakeview Internal Medicine, a private clinic in West Des Moines, Iowa, showed an increase in generic prescriptions following a 90-day removal of drug samples [27].

Furthermore, a lack of explanation, written instructions, or understandable language on sample packages may lead to misuse [28-30]. Some commentators point to the lack of safety reporting infrastructure to alert dispensers or recipients of sample drugs in the event of a drug recall [31]. Others have raised concerns about storage and accountability systems for drug samples; samples tend to be stored in open shelves and dispensed without detailed documentation, which could enable misuse or diversion [32]. Finally, critics have cited misuse of drug samples, including dispensation to physicians' relatives and purported "trading" or "resale" of samples [33]. Some consider the dispensing of samples to "non-poor" patients inappropriate [33], though this enables the useful trials of therapy described above.

Conclusion

There are ways to dispense samples that address some of the concerns about drug sampling. Physicians who choose to dispense free drug samples should plan for and reserve adequate time for patient counseling. A standard reporting practice such as detailed documentation in a patient's chart and maintaining up-to-date medical records can resolve handling and accountability concerns; requirement of such practices would be even more effective. Drug sampling need not be prohibited to prevent these potential problems.

As for the question of influence on prescribing practices, the reduction in brandname prescriptions in the Madras study was, when all categories of prescribing were included, insignificant [26]. Furthermore, hospitals' formulary committees constrain what can be prescribed by doctors within a given system; insurance companies' formulary lists constrain which medications will be covered by patients' insurance (and therefore, in many cases, what they can afford) [34, 35]. Cost-reducing measures undertaken by both hospitals and insurers may have a chilling effect on the prescribing of expensive drugs that counters influence from pharmaceutical companies. Furthermore, the influence of samples on prescribing may not always be inappropriate or harmful to patients. If a patient's condition responds positively to a sampled drug and the doctor prescribes it rather than putting the patient through a trial of another therapy, clearly the patient benefits.

Ultimately, I believe that, with the proper safeguards and physician awareness, the benefits of drug sampling outweigh the harms. Dispensing free drug samples to indigent patients helps to defray individual health care costs (albeit in the short term) and provides the opportunity for patients and doctors to evaluate tolerance and preference prior to spending money on a costly treatment.

References

1. America's Health Insurance Plans. USA Today: prescription drug costs rising at twice the rate of inflation. February 14, 2013. http://www.ahipcoverage.com/2013/02/14/usa-today-prescription-drug-costs-rising-at-twice-the-rate-of-inflation/#sthash.9MhEVEYv.dpuf. Accessed February 25, 2014.

- 2. Rosenthal MB, Berndt ER, Donohue JM, Frank RG, Epstein AM. Promotion of prescription drugs to consumers. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;346(7):498-505.
- 3. Chimonas S, Kassirer JP. No more free drug samples? *PLoS Med*. 2009;6(5):e1000074.
- OIG Compliance Program Guidance for Pharmaceutical Manufacturers. 68 FR 23731-01. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2003-05-05/pdf/03-10949.pdf. Accessed February 27, 2014.
- Criminal penalties for acts involving federal health care programs, 42 USCA 1320a-7b(b). http://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?req=%28title:42%20section:1320a-7b%28b%29%20edition:prelim%29%20OR%20%28granuleid:USC-prelim-title42-section1320a-7b%28b%29%29&f=treesort&edition=prelim&num=0&jumpTo=true. Accessed February 25, 2014.
- 6. PA Cons Stat Ann sec 1407 (West 2006).
- 7. Minn Stat Ann sec 62J.23 (West 2006).
- 8. Ohio Rev Code Ann sec 29.13.40 (West 2006).
- 9. American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons. What do you know about the Sunshine Act? http://www.aaos.org/news/aaosnow/apr13/advocacy6.asp. Accessed February 27, 2014.
- 10. Charatan F. Hospital bans free drug samples. *West J Med.* 2001;174(4):236-237.
- 11. Drug and drug-related supply promotion by pharmaceutical company sales representatives at VA facilities, 38 CFR Part 1; RIN 2900-AN42. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2010-05-11/html/2010-11170.htm. Accessed February 25, 2014.
- Sentara Hampton Roads. Changes to Sentara Medical Group medication sample policy. http://www.sentara.com/News/NewsArchives/2012Archive/Pages/Changesto-Sentara-Medical-Group-Medication-Sample-Policy.aspx. Accessed
- February 25, 2014.13. Henry Ford Health System. Policy on sample medication. https://www.henryford.com/documents/Purchasing/Sample%20Medication%
- 20Policy.pdf. Accessed February 25, 2014.
 14. Pfizer. The Orange Guide. http://www.pfizer.com/files/corporate_citizenship/orangeguide.pdf. Accessed February 25, 2014.
- 7356.022 Investigations performed under the Prescription Drug Marketing Act (PDMA). FDA Compliance Program Guidance Manual. Silver Spring, MD: Food and Drug Administration; January 31, 1991.
- 16. Food and Drug Administration. Text of the Prescription Drug Marketing Act (PDMA) of 1987.

http://www.fda.gov/RegulatoryInformation/Legislation/FederalFoodDrugand CosmeticActFDCAct/SignificantAmendmentstotheFDCAct/PrescriptionDrug MarketingActof1987/ucm201702.htm. Accessed February 27, 2014.

- 17. Aetna. The facts about rising health costs. http://www.aetna.com/health-reform-connection/aetnas-vision/facts-about-costs.html. Accessed February 25, 2014.
- Hartung, DM, Evans D, Haxby DG, Kraemer DF, Andeen G, Fagnan LJ. Effect of drug sample removal on prescribing in a family practice clinic. *Ann Fam Med.* 2010;8(5):402-409.
- 19. Alexander GC, Zhang J, Basu A. Characteristics of patients receiving pharmaceutical samples and association between sample receipt and out-of-pocket prescription costs. *Med Care*. 2008;46(4):394-402.
- 20. Alikhan A, Sockolov M, Brodell RT, Feldman SR. Drug samples in dermatology: special considerations and recommendations for the future. *J Am Acad Dermatol.* 2010;62(6):1053-1061.
- 21. Tjia J, Briesacher BA, Soumerai SB, et al. Medicare beneficiaries and free prescription drug samples: a national survey. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2008;23(6):709.
- 22. Chew LD, O'Young TS, Hazlet TK, Bradley KA, Maynard C, Lessler DS. A physician survey of the effect of drug sample availability on physicians' behavior. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2000;15(7):478-483.
- 23. Adair RF, Holmgren LR. Do drug samples influence resident prescribing behavior? A randomized trial. *Am J Med.* 2005;118(8):881-884.
- 24. Mabins MN, Emptage RE, Giannamore MR, Hall LE. Drug sample provision and its effect on continuous drug therapy in an indigent care setting. *J Am Pharm Assoc.* 2007;47(3):366-372.
- 25. Vincent WR, Wiesner AM, Steinke D. "Free" prescription drug samples are not free. *Am J Public Health*. 2008;98(8):1348-1349; author reply 1349.
- 26. Sufrin CB, Ross JS. Pharmaceutical industry marketing: understanding its impact on women's health. *Obstet Gynecol Surv.* 2008;63(9):585-596.
- 27. Miesner AR, Allen DP, Koenigsfeld CF, Wall GC. Effect of sample medication restrictions on prescribing at a private clinic. *Arch Intern Med.* 2009;169(13):1241-1242.
- 28. Gellad WF, Huskamp HA, Li A, Zhang Y, Safran DG, Donohue JM. Use of prescription drug samples and patient assistance programs, and the role of doctor-patient communication. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2011;26(12):1458-1464.
- 29. Franks AS, Ray SM, Wallace LS, Keenum AJ, Weiss BD. Do medication samples jeopardize patient safety? *Ann Pharmacother*. 2009;43(1):51-56.
- 30. Free drug samples have hidden drawbacks. Consum Rep. 2007;72(8):52.
- 31. Hansen LB, Saseen JJ, Westfall JM, Holcomb S, Nuzum DS, Pace WD. Evaluating sample medications in primary care: a practice-based research network study. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf.* 2006;32(12):688-692.
- 32. Backer EL, Lebsack JA, Van Tonder RJ, Crabtree BF. The value of pharmaceutical representative visits and medication samples in community-based family practices. *J Fam Pract*. 2000;49(9):811-816.
- 33. Howard M. Just say no to free drug samples. *Tufts Journal*. June 10, 2009. http://tuftsjournal.tufts.edu/2009/06_1/features/03/. Accessed February 25, 2014.

- 34. Cha AE. Insurers limiting drug plans. *Bend Bulletin*. December 10, 2013. http://www.bendbulletin.com/home/1414746-151/insurers-limiting-drugplans#. Accessed February 25, 2014.
- 35. Volsky I. No, Obamacare won't cover every drug—just like every other insurance policy. *Think Progress*. December 10, 2013. http://thinkprogress.org/health/2013/12/10/3042741/drugs-obamacarecoverage/#. Accessed February 27, 2014.

Ly Le Tran, MD, JD, is an adjunct associate professor in the Department of Community Health and Family Medicine at the University of Florida College of Medicine in Gainesville. She teaches medical ethics to medical students and residents.

Related in VM

The AMA *Code of Medical Ethics*' Opinions on Physicians' Relationships with Drug Companies and Duty to Assist in Containing Drug Costs, April 2014

Hidden Cost of Free Samples, June 2006

The Pitfalls of Drug Company Sample Use, March 2006

Distributing Drug Samples in a Free Clinic: A Personal or Policy Decision? November 2006

A Crash Course? What Happens When a Patient's Medical and Economic Best Interests Collide? March 2006

The people and events in this case are fictional. Resemblance to real events or to names of people, living or dead, is entirely coincidental.

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2014 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.